SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCILAgenda No
03


Finance & General Purpose Committee
Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 05 June 2018

PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, H Fraser, P Gillam, I Jones, 
Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Phillips & H Taylor.

IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
[bookmark: _GoBack]
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Councillor N Laurens.


1/18	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-Hatters
	All twin-hatted Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


	Councillor H Taylor
	Declared a personal interest in agenda item 6.3 as discussions included parking for market stall holders and his Mother-in-law is a market trader.





2/18	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 2 May 2018 were submitted and circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 2 May 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


3/18	MATTERS ARISING

3.1	Ref: Min: 77/17 Weeping Cross Depot
The Town Clerk reported that DWG Resin contractor has been appointed to undertake works to address ground stabilisation problems at Weeping Cross Nursery.  The work will take place in August 2018 to coincide with summer downtime at the greenhouse.


4/18	PAYMENTS

Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 April 2018 – 31 May 2018.  No comments or concerns were raised.

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 April 2018 – 31 May 2018 be approved.


5/18	END OF YEAR ACCOUNTS

Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) talked Councillors through the Annual Report and Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2018, copies of which were also distributed prior to the meeting.  This included the following documents:

· Annual Report 
· Statement of Accounting Policies 
· Annual Governance Statement 
· Income & Expenditure Account 
· Statement of Movement of Reserves 
· Balance Sheet 
· Annual Return

The RFO advised that the new Governance & Accountability Guidance has detailed the accounting treatment of CIL Neighbourhood Funds  and s106 contributions.  Previously the Town Council has placed such funds on the Creditor Column of the Balance Sheet.  The Guidance requires that such funds be dealt with through the Income & Expenditure Account and if they remain unspent at the end of the Financial Year  they be transferred to an Earmarked Reserve.  This change of accounting approach has required the Accounts for 2016/17 to be restated, moving those funds from the Balance Sheet Creditors to an Earmarked Reserve.

The RFO reported that income increased by £924,834 due to additional income received including £539,675 from the sale of land adjacent to Greenfields Recreation Ground and £219,597 CIL Neighbourhood Fund receipt and £18,240 from snow clearing work.  However expenditure increased by £918,716 due to earmarking additional income as mentioned.  The net effect is a transfer of £4,973 to general reserves, a slight increase to the small deficit budgeted.

The Earmarked reserves were in line with the budget and unspent CIL funds and the following reserves were created; £18,240 Snow clearance equipment, £30,000 Quarry solar lights, £95,000 Footway lights upgrade and £10,000 Fisheries improvements.  The Group leaders will be meeting to formulate a plan for spending the CIL money the outcome of which will be presented to Full Council in September and members are encouraged to put forward any capital project ideas.

RECOMMENDED:
(i) That End of Year Accounts for the Year Ended 31 March 2018, incorporating the following be approved:

a. Annual Report
b. Statement of Accounting Policies
c. Annual Governance Statement
d. Income & Expenditure Account
e. Statement of Movement of Reserves
f. Balance Sheet

(ii) That the Annual Return for the Year Ended 31 March 2018 be approved and forwarded to the External Auditor for unqualified audit.


6/18	CONSULTATIONS

	6.1	HM Government Consultation
The Government is seeking the views of the Town Council on the effectiveness of powers for dealing with unauthorised development and encampments.

The Town Council currently has to abide by the same Principle Authority regulations that Shropshire Council follows which often results in the Council being powerless to move on gypsy encampments.  The Police have further powers but their resources are limited and it relies on a criminal act having taken place (ie criminal damage).  

The Town Council would like to see a simplified system, be able to seek injunctions on certain locations on a permanent basis and have the powers to move Gypsies on quicker.  Town Council staff have to hand deliver notices of eviction in person to the travellers which can often be daunting.  Shropshire Council has been tasked with finding a permanent site for Gypsies.

Members supported the Town Clerk in providing a response to this consultation to assist Officers and staff dealing with these issues.


RESOLVED:

That the Town Clerk submits a response to the Government Consultation on behalf of the Town Council.


	6.2	West Mercia Police & Crime Commissioner 
The Police and Crime Commissioner is seeking the views of Parish & Town Councils on local policing.  The Town Clerk circulated a draft completed survey and summary in response to this consultation on behalf of the Councillors.  

On the whole Members agreed with the prepared response but it became apparent that there were inconsistencies of policing across the wards due to social and economic factors.  Officers were very aware of the effects of reduced Police resources and a lack of a Rapid Response Team.  They are also disappointed that cases are not followed through after staff have diligently reported them.  Councillor Jones requested that the Police publicises when criminal issues are solved as it is an effective way of reducing crime.

Members made some amendments to the prepared response and were then happy for it to be submitted.  

RESOLVED:

That upon amendments being made to the Survey & Letter, the Town Clerk submits the response to the Police & Crime Commissioner  on behalf of the Town Council.


	6.3	Additional Car Parking Proposals
Following previous comments gathered, Shropshire Council is proposing further changes to the parking arrangements as follows:

Ravensmeadow Multi-storey - remove the proposed ten-hour cap and allow unlimited periods of parking on Sundays and public holidays for the flat rate of £1.50 per day.  Members thought these proposals were reasonable and raised no further comments.

Proposed on-street pay and display tariff – three options were proposed and members supported Option 1 to reduce the tariff to £2.40 per hour and retain 30 minutes minimum vend.

On street residents’ permits - Existing traffic regulation order (TRO) gives authority for the issue of residents’ voucher/visitor permits but Shropshire Council propose to revoke this.  Members supported this change but questioned how the existing schemes will be affected.  They seek clarification on the resident parking scheme and new on-street policy and which of these will remain effective.

Frankwell Riverside & Quay Car Parks – It is proposed to not allow weekly tickets, residents' permits and season tickets in these car parks.  Members support this proposal but requested the need for good signposting particularly in these named areas.

Frankwell Main Car Park – Currently Market trader permits are available at a concessionary rate of £2 per day.  Shropshire Council propose to remove this tariff but members disagree.  Members feel market traders should be supported by the Councils, especially with the market increasing in popularity and success.

Loading bay opposite Theatre Severn - Extend hours of operation until 8pm.  Members supported this proposal and raised no concerns.

RESOLVED:

That the Town Council’s comments be forwarded to Shropshire Council.


	6.4	Future Fit 
Members noted the current consultation on the future of hospital services across the Royal Shrewsbury & Princess Royal Hospitals.  Members were aware of the proposed public event and wished to attend that meeting and seek the views of their residents ahead of making any comment.

RESOLVED:

That consideration of the Future Fit Consultation be deferred to the next meeting.


7/18	GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATIONS

The Town Clerk reported that the Data Protection Act 2018 has now on the statute books with the key change being that Parish & Town Councils being excluded from requiring to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  

The Town Council have completed the Data Audit, have adopted the necessary Policies and Procedures and are now compliant with GDPR regulations.  With an immediate effect, all correspondence from the Town Council will be sent to Councillors using their @shrewsburytowncouncil.gov.uk email address as previously informed. 


8/18	HILLS LANE & OTHER PUBLIC CONVENIENCES

Healthmatic Ltd have reviewed all toilet facilities in Shrewsbury with the view to adding coin access machines to the external doors.  This is intended to reduce the amount of anti-social behaviour in these facilities and therefore improve the cleanliness and usability of the toilets.  The coin access machines are transferable and take 20p coins and will also monitor usage.  Wem, Whitchurch and Ludlow are already operating this system successfully.    The only building where coin access machines cannot be added is Butcher Row due to the architecture of the building and the doors not opening wide enough.

The coin access machines cost between £3,800 - £4,450 depending on infrastructure already on site.  As the locks operate by a timer there will be huge savings of staff time and the facilities can be available outside of working hours.

Officers proposed adding the coin access machines to Hills Lane toilets, Upper Quarry toilets and Abbey Foregate.  Due to the high volume of users at the lower Quarry toilets being children, it was decided not to charge here.  The disabled toilet would also remain free during the day but could operate with a coin access machine out of hours, making the facilities available 24hrs a day. 

Members were supportive of this scheme.  They asked that the public be given plenty of notice that this new system will be installed and it is imperative that the cleanliness improves.

Sydney Avenue
A local businessman has offered to manage the Sydney Avenue toilet block so his customers can use the facilities.  The Town Council will insure the building and provide cleaning materials required and the businessman has agreed to open/close them and keep them clean, empty the bins etc.  It is hoped that the cleanliness of these toilets will improve, anti-social behaviour will reduce, there will be a saving of staff time and the locking mechanisms will not be required.  Some basic maintenance work will be carried out by the Council before handing over i.e. fix the gutter, replace the door and add concrete planters.

Hills Lane
Members considered potential extension of the Hills Lane Toilet Lease which expires later in the year.  The current lease had an annual rental of £3,700.  Members considered the new terms of £5500 per annum over 15 years of £6000 per annum with breaks every 5 years.  Currently the usage is low but unauthorised and inappropriate activity was very high.  CCTV cameras cover the entrance but the facilities are not covered by the Town Centre CCTV system.  

Members agreed to a 15-year lease with a 5-year break clause.  They also agreed to add the coin access machines in the hope of reducing anti-social behaviour, improve the cleanliness of the toilets and increase usage.  Members asked if additional signage from the car parks could be installed.  One Councillor disagreed with this proposal but the motion was carried.

	RECOMMENDED:

(i) That coin access machines be installed in the Hills Lane toilets, Upper Quarry toilets and Abbey Foregate plus the Lower Quarry disabled toilet which would activate out of hours only.

(ii) That a licence to operate Sydney Avenue toilets to granted.

(iii) That a 15-year lease with a 5-year break out clause at a cost of £6k for Hills Lane toilets be agreed.


9/18	INFORMATION & SIGNAGE

	9.1	Geosensing Monitors
The Town Clerk reported on a meeting in the Quarry she attended regarding installing geosensors in the park.  The monitors use signals emitted from smart phones, would cover every entrance and therefore monitor the movement of people with 95% accuracy.  It is not possible to identify individuals from this data or any personal data so it is completely compliant with the Data Protection Act and GDPR.

The sensors will be installed by the end of June in time for the big events in the Quarry when the live data is needed.  The BID will look to expanding the project post the BID-Ballot in October.  In the meantime the Town Council would fund the capital and revenue costs of the Quarry sensors.  It will cost £6k to install 3 monitors in the Quarry plus £85 revenue costs per month, per monitor.

The Town Clerk reiterated that at this stage no adverts will be sent to phones as the system uses signal from the phones and not wifi.  This is possible for a future phase if desired.  The current system will remember the unique pulse from phones so can recognise when a person returns to the Quarry or recognise new visitors.

	9.2	Signage and Information Boards in the Library Grounds
The Town Clerk informed members that information boards, similar to the Councillor’s noticeboards, are being considered to hold information about the Town Council and increase awareness of where the offices are.  They cost around £4k inclusive of installation and branding but exact costings will be sought.  Conservation Area Consent may be required to install a board in the library gardens and/or the courtyard outside the offices.    

	9.3	Wayfinding
There was little progress on wayfinding to report except that the materials for the wayfinding noticeboards are being considered with the preferred contractor and all the information for all the boards has been prepared.  A trial in the railway grounds is being run and the initiative is on course to be rolled out in 12 months’ time.
		
		Members were surprised more progress had not been made.


10/18	BIG TOWN PLAN

The Chairman reported that the Big Town Plan project was progressing.  The BTP Board was awaiting further feedback from the Consultants regarding the report itself.  Once it was complete it would be considered by the Town Council.


11/18	EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That Press & Public be excluded on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).


12/18	SUNDAY MARKET

The RFO presented financial information in relation to both the Business Rates liability following a recent re-evaluation.  The Town Council has allocated moneys for business rates liability since 2009 but delays in payment were due to the splitting of business rates liability on the Park & Ride site between Park & Ride Income and Market Income.  Shropshire Council had provided an account of moneys outstanding; this was in-line with money ring-fenced.

The RFO also provided information on the management of the Sunday Market and the agreement through which the Town Council receives an income.  A general discussion took place over the decline in the Sunday Market over a number of years as well as the viability of the current operator to manage the facility going forward.  The RFO detailed the course of action already taken to maintain this asset as an income stream and the likely risks associated with the Sunday Market and possible courses of action going forward.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Business Rate Liability as detailed be paid;

(ii) That the RFO provide a more detailed financial breakdown of turnover of the Sunday Market for presentation at the next Committee;

(iii) That the Town Clerk & RFO be given delegated authority to act expeditiously should the financial viability of current operator were to change. 

